
 

Fellowship of First Fleeters 
     Hunter Valley Chapter 
                   

  “To live on in the hearts and minds of Descendants is never to die.” 
 

All correspondence to: 1 Higham Rd. Hillsborough  2290        www.firstfleetershunter.com.au 

 
   President:               Vice President         Membership:            Secretary:                  Treasurer:            
  Jane van Woerkom      Barbara Gow           Cynthia Huggup       Kerry Neinert             Helen Pacey 
  Ph:  49676332             Ph: 49366403        Ph: 49558045          Ph: 49615083          Ph: 40234979 

 
  

         The Coal River Bulletin 
                                     Newsletter No: 51 - August 2016 
 

 

President Jane welcomed five visitors this morning with a special welcome 
 to our new Chapter member Carolyn Ruppe. 

 

The General meeting was followed by our AGM and Soup & Damper Luncheon. 
Many thanks to the cooks who once again provided such a range of tasty soups. 

 

Guest Speaker today was well known local historian and author, Ed Tonks. 
A summary of Ed’s presentation follows later in this Newsletter. 

 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 

The following members accepted nomination and were elected: 
 President :     Jane von Woerkom,    Secretary:    Kerry Neinert,    Treasurer:    Helen Pacey 
 

Committee Members for 2016/2017: 
 

          Vice President:   Barbara Gow,          Assistant Treasurer:   Johan von Woerkom  
           Membership:   Cynthia Huggup,    Newsletter Editor:     Judy Aubin,    Web master:   Phil Aubin 
 Librararian:   Bill Gow,   Equipment/Maintenance:   Don Huggup,  Catering:  Pat Smith     
    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

     Congratulations to our Committee members 2016/2017 .  
Our Chapter is once again in good hands for the coming year! 

 

Photo:  our thanks to visitor Bev Clifford 
 
 

 



 
From the Presidentôs pen.   
 
Hello to all members of the FFF Hunter Valley Chapter as we commence our 10

th
 

Anniversary Year and HAPPY ANNIVERSARY! 
 

For this the 10
th
 year of activity recapping the past keeps the memories of the 

Chapterôs early and recent achievements alive. In 1997 an earlier ñincarnationò of the 
FFF HVC was convened and operated under the leadership of Ray Meredith for a 
number of years before going into recess.  

 
The current Chapter commenced in 2007 with an invitation from then FFF President, John Haxton, to re-
establish the Hunter Valley Chapter. A steering committee convened by John Haxton and Jean Mortimer, 
the FF Chapter Liaison Officer, gathered at Butlers Restaurant in Hunter Street West and was attended 
by John and Beth Brooker, Irma Foster, Yvonne Bradley, Rhondda Glass and 2 ladies, friends of Ray 
Meredith who wasnôt able to attend.  Meetings were organised at St. Johnôs Church Hall, Cooks Hill with 
John Brooker as President and Beth Brooker as Secretary.  The small steering committee was joined by 
Barbara Turner, Judith Pepper, Carole Powell, Bruce Donaldson, Don & Cynthia Huggup and Phil and 
Judy Aubin.   As the structure, organisation and practices of the Hunter Valley Chapter developed, the 
meetings that followed saw the numbers increase with current records stating that the chapter has a 
membership of 92 adult members and friends and 10 junior members. So from the small beginnings the 
chapter has grown to represent descendants of 58 First Fleeters. 
 

In order to celebrate the 10
th
 Anniversary in 2017, I previously suggested ways in which we could actively 

celebrate this special year. Some of these activities included hosting the 2017 FFF AGM in October, 
compiling stories of FFF HVC ancestors for publication, gathering the chapterôs records in one accessible 
place, compiling the stories for all our known First Fleet chapter membersô ancestors, digitalizing the 
records of the chapter and developing a ófor Schools Programò which can be made available for offer to 
Hunter schools. All of these actions have been progressed, but as we plan for 2017, I call on members to 
put forward further personal suggestions indicating what they would, in particular, like to see happen, or 
for the chapter to be involved in throughout the 2016-17 year.  
 

Some starting suggestions may include activities such as a one-day bus tour event of historic sites of the 
following: 
 

1) January - Australia day Luncheon in Sydney 

2) March - Tour of historic sites in the Newcastle area or 
3) May - Tour of historic sites/houses in Maitland  
4) September - Tour of Historic sites of Sydney 
      

The second set of suggestions might include events organised and held at the Adamstown Hall and 
involve a variety of activities centered on functions and fellowship and which are more readily accessible 
to our members who may not find it as easy to undertake longer trips and including a following format: 
 

1) January-AUSTRALIA DAY BBQ lunch at the Adamstown Hall 

2) February-General Meeting and local guest speaker 

3) March-FFF Trivia day and lunch at the Hall  

4) April-General Meeting and local guest Speaker 

5) May-FF member’s memorabilia display day for FF and historical related items that chapter members 

hold and which may be of interest for others to see and discuss – to be followed by lunch 

6) June-General Meeting-(fancy dress?) birthday party lunch 

7) August-General and AGM ”Soup and Damper lunch” 

8) September- Early Australiana day activities and lunch at the hall 

9) October-General Meeting 

10) October 27
th

 hosting the FFF AGM 

11) December - Christmas lunch 

In order to make the 10
th
 Anniversary year a successful one please feel free to offer alternative 

suggestions or to contact me on 49676332 or any other member of committee with your suggestions. 
 
Finally, a warm welcome and congratulations to all the endorsed committee members for the 2016-17 
year. 
 
Jane von Woerkom 

 

 
 
 
 



 
Our Guest Speaker today, Ed Tonks, is a widely known Local Historian.  Ed has 
been the author of several publications which are available in selected 
bookstores.  The title of Ed’s topic today “Beneath Tidal Waters” gave us an 
overview of coal mining in the Hunter Region from as early as the convict era.  
Ed shared his wealth of knowledge on all aspects of early coal mining in our 
region including where mines began, by whom, and how they were named – 
most names having little bearing on their actual location. 

 

Governor King established a settlement at 'Coal River' with the intention of mining coal to 
contribute to financing the colony and to separate worrying Irish political leaders from the main 
colony. Coal from Newcastle was the first commercial profit for the early Colony receiving 
£2/10/0 for a shipment to India.  In 1830 the Government handed over its Newcastle coal 
mines to the Australian Agricultural Company and coal mining became the most profitable arm 
of this company for the rest of the century.  
 

Borehole coal mines were found to be commercially superior and Companies were formed in 
the mid 19th century establishing mines well away from Newcastle city in such suburbs as 
Stockton, Hamilton, Lambton, Burwood, Charlestown and Wallsend to name a few. This in turn 
led to the formation of private colliery railways. 
 

In the 1880’s a new mining pattern developed in Newcastle itself - underwater or “Delta 
mining” -  but as Ed pointed out the Hunter River doesn’t have a delta but an estuary, so this 
should be more appropriately referred to as “Estuary mining”.  Mining began below the 
harbour and later on into the ocean. These underwater mines were often described by miners 
as being “deeper than Davy Jones Locker” as they were required to have at least 200 feet of 
solid rock cover above them for safety. 
 

The many facts Ed shared today, plus anything you want to know about early coal mining in our 
region, is in his publication titled “Below Tidal Waters”.  Also available is Ed’s book on local War 
Memorials and a 2017 calendar featuring scenes of the “Fernleigh Track” when it was a coal 
mining railway and passenger line to Belmont.   
 

Ed had many early mining related Snowball photos to share – a few examples below. 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

   

  

 Glebe A pit in Victoria Gully below City Road 

Funeral for Glebe pit men at St. Augustine's  
Church Merewether in 1889 

Tick hole tunnel along the coal rail line Adamstown  
to Belmont - now the Fernleigh Track 

Vice President  Barbara thanking 
Ed for his intere0sting presentation 

http://www.jenwilletts.com/Australian%20Agricultural%20Company.htm


                 Evolution o f the Commonwealth of Australia                 4. 
 

(From Australian Geographic Magazine March/April 2016) 

The division of Australia went through a long evolution from 1770, when the eastern half was 
claimed for Britain as New South Wales through to 1927, when the Northern Territory was split 
into North Australia and Central Australia, only to be re-united again in 1931. No States have 
been added since Federation in 1901.   

 

State names suggested in the early to mid 1800’s included Damperia, Carpentaria, Torresia, 
Nuytsland, Flindersland, Cooksland, and Guelphia.   Had these proposed colonies been created, 
Australia would look very different today. The map below shows a proposal for the subdivision 
of Australia that was published in the Journal of the Royal Geographic Society of London in 1838. 

arpentaria, Torresia, Nhytsland, Flinderslad, Cooksland and Guelphia 

 

“Tasmania” and “Victoria” are unrelated to the 
modern states with those names.  The plan would 
have split the Commonwealth purely on geographic 
grounds and it never came to pass.  Shortly afterwards 
in 1851 Victoria was proclaimed, followed by 
Queensland in 1859.  Van Diemen’s Land was renamed 
Tasmania in 1856. 
 

New Zealand was once part of NSW, and there were 
proposals for it to also become a state, most recently 
just prior to the creation of the Commonwealth.   
 



  
    
   
      
 
 
 

       And very best wishes to: 
          August: 
5th Robert Carter, 16th Valerie Davies,  
16th Brian Halson, 26th Lee de Bono 
 

                 September: 
2nd Trevor Jones,  3rd Andrew Pacey 
7th Malcolm Burns,  11th Jan Davis, 
11th Nancy Carter, 12th Daphne Hughes,  
15th Joy Pinkerton, 18th Norman Hannah,  
20th Judy Aubin, 23rd Peter Horn,   
30th Garry Ballhause 
 
 

 
Donõt forget our annual 

subscriptions are due before       

 30th August. 
 

It would be appreciated if 
you could pay your subscription before then 
as our Chapter will receive a refund from 
First Fleet House which greatly assists in our 
day to day running costs.           
 
 

Five surgeons were sharing their 
patient preferences when 
operating. 
 

The first thought he preferred to 
operate on Accountants as 

everything was numbered. 
 

The second said no, Electricians were best as 
everything vital was colour coded. 
 

The third preferred Librarians as things were 
in alphabetical order. 
 

The fourth voted for their fellow Medicos 
because everything is precise and orderly.  
 

No! No! Said the fifth surgeon - Politicians 
were best by a mile because they have no 
brains, no heart and no guts and are all 
interchangeable. 

 
 

  Outing  

  12th September  
 

This is the planned visit to  

First Fleet House 
 105 Cathedral Street, Woolloomooloo.  

 

This is a good opportunity for a tour 
through the building if you haven’t already 

done so, to see firsthand the available 
facilities and it’s always good to browse 

through the extensive Library. 
 

Travel to Sydney – own transport. 
 

Train times  
Hamilton 7.25am   

Broadmeadow 7.28     
Cardiff 7.35 

Second last carriage (a quiet carriage) 
 

At Central change to the City Circle to 
St. James Station and walk to FF House 
across Hyde Park – about 10-15 mins.. 

 

Morning tea is provided at $5 pp. 
Payment to our Treasurer is required by 

 5th September  
so numbers can be confirmed. 

 

Depart FF House 12.30-1.00pm 
 

Return to Newcastle at own leisure. 
Trains return to Newcastle on the hour 

1.15, 2.15, 3.15 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



With slow progress now being made on the 
confirmation of the burial site of FF convict 
Joshua Peck in the grounds of Newcastle Christ 
Church Cathedral it’s appropriate to share a 
little history of this site in Church Street 
Newcastle. 

 

Before any Chaplain was appointed to minister 
to the area of Coal River (later to become 
Kingstown then Newcastle) a small church 
built of slabs was erected on the Church Street 
site in 1812. This building was pulled down in 
1816 and a more stable church was designed.  
 

The then Commandant of Newcastle, Captain 
Wallis, assumed the job of minister of the area 
and on the 2nd August 1818 "Christ Church" 
was officially opened. The service was 
performed by Governor Macquarie in the 
company of Reverend W. Cowper. On that day 
alone, 10 marriages and 30 baptisms were 
performed.  
 

Soon after followed a parsonage (built of brick) 
and a burial ground, however there was still no 
chaplain to officially perform religious duties.  
 

To this point, Commandants and their Officers 
took the services. The first Bishop of Newcastle 
was William Tyrell who served between 1849 
and 1879. 
 

 
The Cathedral Park was Newcastle’s first burial 
ground having been proclaimed a graveyard in 
1817. Hundreds were buried here in the 19th 
century - the first being convicts and their 
gaolers. It was the main burial site in the city 
until cemeteries were opened at Cottage Creek 
Newcastle West in the 1840’s and at Sandgate 
in the 1880’s. One hundred headstones survive 
on the eastern end of Cathedral Park. 
 

       Your Editor, Judy Aubin 
 
 

 

 
 

      You are cordially invited to our 
     next general meeting 

 
            Monday 17th  October 2016 
 
       W here:  Senior Citizens Hall, 
                          Brunker Rd. Adamstown  
 
       Time:    10am for 10.30am start 
 
       Guest Speaker: 
                    Our member, Kerry Neinert  
                     
        Topic:    Kerry will share the stories  
     of her First Fleet ancestors: 
     John Small & Mary Parker 
         
         Cost:    $5 pp.   Tea and coffee on arrival 
 

     Kitchen Roster: 
     Morning tea:  Sam & Mary Hurren 

     Lunch:  Jeanette & Ray Green 
 

      Please bring a small plate of finger food to                
              share for lunch. 
               
      
          Life is really simple but we insist on    
 making it complicated. Confucius 
 
 In the end it’s not the years in your life 
 that count. It’s the life in your years.   
                 Abraham Lincoln 
 

 Yesterday is gone. Tomorrow has not 
 yet come.  We have only today.  Let us 
 begin.              Mother Teresa 
     
 The greatness of a Nation can be 
 judged by the way its animals are 
 treated.              Gandhi 
 
                                          
                                 For your Diary: 

 

Christmas   Meeting 

  
           At our usual venue on  

                
                    Monday 12th  December 
 
                More details next Newsletter 

 
 
 
 


